

Impasse Yet Again: Beijing's Failure to Acknowledge the Dalai Lama's Increasing Moderation

Tshering Chonzom*

There has, of late, been growing interest in media across the world about a possible thawing of relations between the Dalai Lama and the Chinese authorities. While Beijing maintained a quiet distance from the speculations for more than a month, the Tibetan leadership initially responded by denying these speculations (*Radio Free Asia* 2014: *The China Post* 2014: Jha 2014).

About a month later, *Agence France Presse* (*AFP*), in a report on its interview of the Dalai Lama on 2 October, mentioned that the 'Tibetan spiritual leader had "made clear", to contacts in China, including retired Communist Party officials', his desire to undertake a pilgrimage to a sacred mountain in his homeland (*AFP* 2014). It quoted the Dalai Lama as saying that he had been expressing such a wish '[n]ot formally or seriously, but informally' and that '[i]t's not finalised, not yet, but the idea is there'. In itself, these statements did not reveal much. However, the report concluded that the 'Dalai Lama

indicated...he was in informal talks with China to make a historic pilgrimage to Tibet (sic)'. The report once again unleashed a plethora of media reports internationally.

On 8 October, Beijing decided to break its silence at a regular news briefing. In response to a question on reports about informal talks, Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesman Hong Lei reiterated Beijing's 'consistent and clear' position. He added '[w]hat the Dalai needs to do is not noisily advocate a so-called "return to Tibet," but give up his stance and activities on dividing the motherland ... Only this will help to resolve the problem regarding his future' (*China Tibet Online* 2014).

Hong's statement is silent as to whether 'informal talks' had taken place earlier or if the talks might still be going on currently. It is standard practice for Beijing to issue statements about its preconditions on the Tibet issue, even during times when formal talks were going on. Hong also did not allude to a statement in Lhasa made at the end of August by Wu Yingjie, Deputy Party Secretary of the Tibet Autonomous Region (TAR) to a visiting media delegation from India, Nepal and Bhutan. Wu had reportedly told them that talks with the Dalai Lama were 'ongoing and

^{*}Visiting Associate Fellow, Institute of Chinese Studies, Delhi. The views expressed here are those of the author and not necessarily of the Institute. For feedback mail tsheringjnu@gmail.com

¹ In chronological order *The Hindu* on 25 August (Haidar 2014), *Times of India* on 30 August (Dasgupta 2014), *Sina.com* on 17 September, *Boxun News* on 17 September, *The China Post* on 18 September, *Wall Street Journal* on 19 September (Chin and Agarwal 2014), the *Forbes* on 23 September (Meyer 2014), and *The Diplomat* on 29 September (Richards 2014).

² To clarify, the pilgrimage site in question – the Wutai Shan mountain – is not in Tibet nor 'in his homeland (sic)', but in Shanxi province in northern China.

always smooth but we are discussing only his future, not Tibet's' (Haidar 2014).

There are a number of questions that come up in the backdrop of the aforementioned developments. If 'informal talks' are taking place, what might the contours of the discussion be? If these are mere rumours, how have they been sustained for such a long period of over a month? How does one explain Beijing's silence on the matter, and how does one relate it to its recent statement reiterating preconditions? This piece is an attempt to ascertain the implications for Sino-Tibetan talks which came to a standstill in 2010.

Beijing's Stand on the Talks

Both Wu's and Hong's statements are important reference points for understanding Beijing's current position on the talks. The standard position has been to ask the Dalai Lama to "give up independence", "give up splittist activities" and "declare Tibet and Taiwan as inalienable parts of China" for talks to begin. And these talks would only be on the "personal future" of the Dalai Lama (Yiduo 2008).

Even while Wu reiterated the aforementioned preconditions (Haidar 2014), he eschewed the standard official description of Tibet as having *always* been an *inalienable* part of China. He also did not use vitriolic terms to attack the Dalai Lama as has been the norm since the 1990s. Interestingly also, Wu did not mention the demand for 'genuine autonomy'.

Hong too, called on the Dalai Lama to 'give up his stance and activities on dividing the motherland' (*China Tibet Online* 2014) but refrained from making any personal attacks.

However, Wu rejected the Tibetan demand for 'single administration' ³, which Beijing usually refers to as 'Greater Tibet'. Surprisingly, he attributed the demand to 'Prime Minister of the self-styled "Tibetan government in exile", Lobsang Sangay'. This demand, along with the demand for 'genuine autonomy' forms the core of the middle way approach (MWA) initiated by the Dalai Lama and also espoused by the Central Tibetan Administration (CTA).

Tibetan Position on Talks

The MWA forms the basis of the Dalai Lama's and the CTA's approach to dialogue with China. ⁴ Current Tibetan demands are encapsulated in the 'Memorandum on Genuine Autonomy' that was submitted to the Chinese officials in 2008 (CTA 2009). It made many detailed proposals pertaining to the 'basic needs of the Tibetans...for self-government' and discussed procedures for 'application of a single administration for the Tibetan nationality in the PRC' and 'the nature and structure of autonomy'. It was prepared at the invitation of Chinese authorities following widespread protests in the Tibetan plateau in 2008.

Notably, the Memorandum is a much watered-down version of the Dalai Lama's earlier proposals – the 'five point peace plan' (1987) and the 'Strasbourg proposal' (1988). For instance, contrary to Chinese allegations, the current MWA does not envisage Tibet as a 'zone of peace' or a demilitarized region. It also does not call for turning Tibet into a 'self-governing democratic political entity' as had been proposed in 1988.

The Dalai Lama and the CTA have been making many efforts towards building confidence and adhering to Beijing's preconditions since the Sino-Tibetan talks restarted in 2002. For instance, since early 2000s, the Dalai Lama and the CTA have been calling for a moratorium on protests by the Tibetan people and Tibet supporters (*Tibet.net* 2002 and 2005). Also, the English name of the Dharamsala-based Tibetan government in exile (TGIE) was changed to Central Tibetan Administration (CTA). ⁵ In 2011, even the Tibetan name for the CTA was changed from Ganden Phodrang (Government of Tibet) to U Bodmei Drigtsug, which literally translated implies 'Organisation of the Tibetan People' (Wangyal 2012). In the 'Memorandum' (CTA 2009), the Tibetans contextualised their demand for 'single administration' for all Tibetanspeaking territories in China within framework of the Chinese Constitution instead of

³ This is the term that the Tibetans have used since 2008 in the 'Memorandum' instead of the more contentious 'unification' of three 'traditional' Tibetan regions known as 'Cholka sum' (comprising *U-Tsang*, Kham and Amdo).

⁴ On 5 June 2014, the CTA under the leadership of Lobsang Sangay ceremoniously 'relaunched' the MWA under the theme 'peaceful conflict resolution for the 21st century' with a new website (*Tibet.net* 2014; CTA 2014).

⁵ It is not exactly clear when the name change was effected, but it seems to have begun around the time when Sino-Tibetan talks restarted in 2002.

historical right or precedence, among others (CTA 2010).⁶

On the question of history and independence, a CTA publication in 2010, perhaps for the first time, articulated in unambiguous terms that 'even if independence is restored based on Tibet's recent history, there is no way we could get more than the TAR area' because, 'most of the areas in eastern and north-eastern Tibet have gradually been sliced off from under the Ganden Phodrang [Lhasa] government' (CTA 2010: 5).

The Dalai Lama's moderated rhetoric on democracy in China in a 2 September 2014 interview (SBS.au 2014) seems to be another attempt to placate Beijing. Citing the gradual approach to political reform adopted by previous Chinese leaders, he suggested Xi Jinping should introduce reforms gradually – as a sudden collapse of the 'communist system' would not be helpful and would lead to 'chaos' in a country of 1.3 billion people. This is in keeping with Xi's recent statements/speeches about China's 'consultative democracy' (Xinhua 2014a).⁷

All these moves have encountered enormous challenges from within the Tibetan Diaspora. ⁸ The criticisms range from objecting to the moderation/dilution of the MWA, to seeing it as a contrived process from the outset, and to opposing it altogether (see Norbu 2014 and Sperling 2014).

In such a scenario, Beijing's policy of sticking to bottom lines – in this case, rejection of the MWA's core demand of 'single administration' and also stating that any talks would be limited to discussion on the Dalai Lama's future – constrains the scope of the dialogue process. On the one hand, it inhibits creative and alternative conflict transformation mechanisms, and on the other, constrains and questions the efficacy of the

⁶ Currently, the Tibetan areas in China are divided into the TAR and various prefectures and counties within the provinces of Qinghai, Sichuan, Yunan and Gansu.

MWA, thus limiting the policy options of the Tibetan leadership.

Poor Understanding of Each Other's Positions/Interests

According to Wu, the nine rounds of talks that ended in 2010 had broken down because Tibetan demands were 'unacceptable' to the Chinese government. While the Chinese side is well within its rights to have reservations about Tibetan demands, the problem is that some of the objections are based on the Dalai Lama's 1987 and 1988 proposals. And as mentioned earlier, the latest Tibetan demands/position is encapsulated in the 'Memorandum for Genuine Autonomy' (CTA 2009).

Contrary to what Wu states, the Memorandum only asks that security personnel responsible for maintaining internal public order consist of 'local nationality' (CTA 2009:16). Deven Zhu Weiqun, the Executive Vice-minister of the United Front Work Department in 2008, and in charge of Tibet affairs, had, among other things, made the same point as Wu while rejecting the Tibetan Memorandum (CTA 2009).

While there is a problem in Beijing's understanding of the Tibetan position, the Tibetans are also culpable, to some extent, in contributing to such a misunderstanding. The websites of the CTA and the Dalai Lama do not seem to have kept pace with the changing Tibetan positions (Dalai Lama n.d. and CTA n.d.). A new website on the MWA launched in June 2014, however, clearly projects the Memorandum as its *sine qua non* (CTA 2014).

While the CTA and the Dalai Lama's websites need updating along the lines of its official website enunciating the MWA, Beijing must also update itself on the latest Tibetan demands and proposals. Their understanding of these shifts in the Dalai Lama's stand (if not also the CTA's position) needs to be reflected in their response, to make the dialogue – or even their refutations – more credible.

5 4

⁷ In this context, one must refer to a statement issued by Lodi Gyari on 3 October 2014 as it makes many important points indicating a sense of anxiousness to fulfil Chinese preconditions and to be able to 'rationally argue with Chinese government when meeting with them face to face' (Gyari 2014).

For a recent criticism of the CTA's abandonment of the goal of democratic political system in Tibet, as envisaged in the Dalai Lama's Strasbourg Proposal in 1988, see *Tibetan Political Review* (2013). On the issue of questioning the efficacy of the MWA, see Tsering (2013).

⁹ The Dalai Lama unveiled two proposals for resolution of the Tibet question – the Five-point peace plan before the US Congressional Caucus on Human Rights in 1987 and the Strasbourg Proposal before the European Parliament in 1988. ¹⁰ A recent 'comment' on the MWA by *Xinhua* too, refers to the 1987 proposal (*Xinhua* 2014b).

Conclusion

The last time informal communications opened between the two sides was in 1997/98. Even that process was fraught with uncertainties as both sides sparred on various issues. More than four years were to pass before formal talks resumed in September 2002 (these lasted till 2010). Will it take this long again?

Time is an important factor in the Sino-Tibetan problem. The Dalai Lama, who turned 79 this year, is a potential deal-breaker in the Sino-Tibetan conundrum. Some leaders in Beijing who seem to believe that 'time is on China's side' (Li 2014) need to acknowledge that the passing away of the Dalai Lama will give rise to a whole new set of uncertainties. For one, the current Dalai Lama has made it clear that he would be born outside China if the Tibet issue remains unresolved (Dalai Lama 2011). Analysts have consistently warned about the implications of 'duelling Dalai Lamas' – one within and one outside China (Wong 2009; Chonzom 2013).

Among other things, the prospect of Tibetans resorting to violence cannot be negated completely. Remember for instance that a series of bombings occurred in Lhasa in 1996 subsequent to Beijing's rejection of the Dalai Lama's Panchen Lama candidate (*Tibet Information Network* 1996a, 1996b).

Given the protracted nature of Sino-Tibetan problem, focusing on Wutai Shan, a Buddhist pilgrimage site in mainland China with Tibetan Buddhist linkages, creates a point of convergence for the two sides. It is a good beginning for approaching the problem from a non-contentious vantage point. As and when formal talks begin, Beijing has to not only update itself about the content of the MWA, but also acknowledge the efforts being made by the Dalai Lama and the Tibetan leadership in moderating their stance.

REFERENCES

Li Hongmei. 2014. 'China has time on its side over Tibet, Xinjiang issues: Zhu Weiqun' *China Economic Net*. 19
February, http://en.ce.cn/subject/exclusive/201402/19/t20140219_23
33915.shtml (accessed on 22 August 2014)

¹¹ The statement was made by Zhu Weiqun, current Chairman of the Ethnic and Religious Affairs Committee of the CPPCC, and previously Vice-minister of the UFWD responsible for Tibet-related affairs, including the Sino-Tibetan talks.

Agence France Presse. 2014. 'Dalai Lama in 'informal' talks to return to Tibet', 2 October, http://www.afp.com/en/node/2900617 (accessed on 3 October 2014).

Boxun News. 2014. 'Will Dalai Lama visit China soon?', 17 September, http://en.boxun.com/2014/09/17/will-dalai-lama-visit-china-soon/ (accessed on 25 September 2014).

Chin, Josh and Vibhuti Agarwal. 2014. 'Hints of Détente Between Dalai Lama and Beijing' *Wall Street Journal*. 19 September, http://blogs.wsj.com/chinarealtime/2014/09/19/hints-of-detente-between-dalai-lama-and-beijing/ (accessed on 24 September 2014)

China Tibet Online. 2014. 'China urges Dalai Lama to abandon splittism', 9

October, http://eng.tibet.cn/2012sy/xw/201410/t20141009 2045923. html (accessed on 8 October 2014).

Chonzom, Tshering. 2013. 'Self-immolations, the Tibet Question and the Way Forward' *Institute of Chinese Studies Analysis*. March, No. 7, http://www.icsin.org/ICS/ICSAnalysispdf/8.pdf (accessed on 10 October 2014).

CTA. 2009. A Compilation of the Memorandum on Genuine Autonomy for the Tibetan People, His Holiness the Dalai Lama's Brussels Statement of 4 December 2008, and the Chinese State Council's Press Breifing of 10 November 2008. January. Dharamsala: The Department of Information and International Relations, Central Tibetan Administration.

CTA. 2010. Introduction to the Nature, Evolution and Achievement of the Middle Way Policy, Dharamsala: The Department of Information and International Relations, Central Tibetan Administration. Reprinted 2011, http://tibet.net/wpcontent/uploads/2012/06/MIDWAY-ENGLISH.pdf (accessed on 13 February 2013).

CTA. 2014. 'Middle Way Approach', http://mwa.tibet.net/ (accessed 5 October 2014).

Dalai Lama. 2011, 'Statement of His Holiness the Fourteenth Dalai Lama, Tenzin Gyatso, on the Issue of His Reincarnation', 24 September, http://www.dalailama.com/news/post/753-statement-of-his-holiness-the-fourteenth-dalai-lama-tenzin-gyatso-on-the-issue-of-his-reincarnation (accessed on 11 March 2013).

Dalai Lama. n.d. 'His Holiness's Middle Way Approach for Resolving the Issue of Tibet' Dalailama.com. http://www.dalailama.com/messages/middle-way-approach (accessed on 17 March 2013).

Dasgupta, Saibal. 2014. 'Visiting Chinese president likely to raise Tibet issue with India' *Times of India*. 30 August, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Visiting-Chinese-president-likely-to-raise-Tibet-issue-with-India/articleshow/41232665.cms (accessed on 24 September 2014).

Eigendorf, Jörg. 2014a. 'Der Dalai Lama will keinenNachfolgermehrhaben' (Dalai Lama will have no successor) Die Welt. 9

September, http://www.welt.de/politik/ausland/article131976724/Der-Dalai-Lama-will-keinen-Nachfolger-mehr-haben.html (accessed on 24 September 2014).

Eigendorf, Jörg. 2014b. 'In meinenTräumenwerdeich 113 Jahre alt' (In my dreams I'm 113 years old) Die Welt. 9 September 2014, http://www.welt.de/politik/ausland/article132019000/Inmeinen-Traeumen-werde-ich-113-Jahre-alt.html (accessed on 24 September 2010).FMPRC. 2014.

Gyari, Lodi. 2014. 'Status and position of the Tibetan Youth Congress when it was initially established, and some issues pertaining to the just cause of Tibetan struggle' (উদ্যৌতাৰ্কিন ব্যুদ্ধর উল্লেখ্য ক্ষান্ত বিশ্বাসন্ত ক্ষান্ত বিশ্বাসন্ত ক্ষান্ত ক্ষা

Haidar, Suhasini. 2014. 'Dalai Lama in talks to return' *The Hindu*. 25

August, http://www.thehindu.com/news/international/world/dalai-lama-in-talks-to-return/article6347847.ece (accessed on 24 September 2014).

Jha, Prashant. 2014. 'Raise Tibet issue with China: Dalai envoy to India' *Hindustan Times*. 13

September, http://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/raise-tibet-issue-with-chinese-president-dalai-lama-s-envoy-urges-india/article1-1263726.aspx (accessed on 24 September 2014).

Meyer, Eric. 2014. 'Talks Between Dalai Lama And Beijing: A Turning Point In China's Tibetan Policy?' *Forbes*. 23 September, http://www.forbes.com/sites/ericrmeyer/2014/09/23/talks-between-dalai-lama-and-beijing-a-turning-point-into-chinas-tibetan-policy/ (accessed on 1 October 2014).

Norbu, Jamyang. 2014. 'The Great Middleway Referendum Swindle' *Phayul.com*. 5

September, http://www.phayul.com/news/article.aspx?id=35262 (accessed on 5 October 2014).

Radio Free Asia. 2014. 'Tibet's Exile Government Rejects Beijing's Claim of Dalai Lama Return Talks', 31 August 2014, http://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/lama-08312014221933.html (accessed on 4 October 2014)

Richards, Clint. 2014. 'A Return to Tibet for the Dalai Lama', *The Diplomat*. 29 September, http://thediplomat.com/2014/09/a-return-to-tibet-for-the-dalai-lama/ (accessed on 3 October 2014).

Sina.com. 2014. 'Handling issues with great virtue', Translated from the Chinese language by the International Campaign for Tibet. 17 September, http://www.savetibet.org/blog-on-dalai-lama-china-talks-posted-in-prc-prompts-speculation/#sthash.6NyDFFb1.dpuf (accessed on 25 September 2014).

Singh, Jagdish. 2014. 'Can the Dalai Lama win Beijing's heart?' The Jerusalem Post. 2

September, http://new.jpost.com/Experts/Can-the-Dalai-Lama-win-Beijings-heart-374227 (accessed on 5 October 2014).

Sperling, Elliot. 2014. 'Self Delusion' *Tibetan Buddhism in the West*. May, http://info-buddhism.com/Self-Delusion_Middle-Way-Approach_Dalai-Lama_Exile_CTA_Sperling.html (accessed on 5 October 2014).

The China Post. 2014. 'Beijing mulls Dalai Lama China trip: reports', 18

September, http://www.chinapost.com.tw/china/national-news/2014/09/18/417499/Beijing-mulls.htm (accessed on 25 September 2014).

Tibet Information Network. 1996a. 'Bomb Explodes outside Lhasa Party Headquarters', 22 March, republished in Radio Radicale, http://www.radioradicale.it/exagora/bomb-explodes-outside-lhasa-party-headquarters (accessed on 6 May 2010).

Tibet Information Network. 1996b, "Tibetan Newspaper Sabotaged; Lama's House Bombed', 28 January, republished in Columbia University, http://www.columbia.edu/itc/ealac/barnett/pdfs/link19-96ja28.pdf (accessed on 6 May 2010).

Tibet.net. 2002. 'Samdhong Rinpoche Speaks at European Parliament', 18 November, http://tibet.net/2002/11/18/samdhong-rinpoche-speaks-at-european-parliament/ (accessed on 21 February 2013).

Tibet.net. 2005. Kashag: No Protests during Hu's America Visit', 4 April, http://tibet.net/2006/04/04/kashag-no-protests-during-hus-america-visit/ (accessed on 8 November 2008).

Tibet.net. 2014. 'International awareness campaign "UMAYLAM: Middle Way Approach" launched by Tibetan leader' *Tibet.net*. 5 June, http://tibet.net/2014/06/05/sikyong-dr-lobsang-sangay-launches-middle-way-approach-campaign/ (accessed 5 October 2014).

Tibet.net. 2014. 'International awareness campaign "UMAYLAM: Middle Way Approach" launched by Tibetan leader' *Tibet.net*. 5 June, http://tibet.net/2014/06/05/sikyong-dr-lobsang-sangay-launches-middle-way-approach-campaign/ (accessed 5 October 2014).

Tibet.net. n.d. 'Future Plans'. CTA, http://tibet.net/about-cta/legislature/programs/future-plans/ (accessed on 17 March 2013).

Tibetan Political Review. 2013. 'Tashi Delek Comrade? The Sikyong Accepts Communist Rule in Tibet', 5
June, http://www.phayul.com/news/tools/print.aspx?id=33551&t=1 (accessed on 6 October 2014).

Tsering, Dechen. 2013. 'An Open Letter to Sikyong Dr. Lobsang Sangay' *Phayul.com*, 28

August, http://www.phayul.com/news/article.aspx?id=33917&t=1&c=4 (accessed on 6 October 2014).

Wangyal, Lobsang. 2012. 'Eleven Tibetan NGOs support CTA Name Change' *Tibet Sun.* 6 September, http://www.tibetsun.com/news/2012/09/06/eleven-tibetan-ngos-support-cta-name-change (accessed on 16 March 2013).

Wong, Edward. 2009. 'China Creates Specter of Dueling Dalai Lamas' *The New York Times*. 6

June, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/06/07/world/asia/07lama.html?
pagewanted=all (accessed on 10 October 2014).

Xinhua. 2014a. 'China Focus: China hails consultative democracy on 65th anniversary of political advisory body', 21 September, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2014-09/21/c_133660577.htm (accessed on 5 October 2014).

Xinhua. 2014b. 'Xinhua comments on Dalai Lama's "Middle way", 22 February

2014, http://english.cntv.cn/program/asiatoday/20140222/104542.shtml (accessed on 8 October 2014).

Yiduo. 2008. 'On the "Memorandum" of the Dalai clique' *Xinhua*. 21 November, http://news.xinhua.com/english/2008-11/21/content_10391968_1.htm (accessed on 12 March 2013).

The ICS is an interdisciplinary research institution which has a leadership role in promoting Chinese and East Asian Studies in India. ICS Analysis aims to provide informed and balanced inputs in policy formulation based on extensive interactions among wide community of scholars, experts, diplomats and military personnel.



No. 17 August 2014 : Second Xinjiang Work Forum: Old Policies in New Language

No. 16 August 2014 : Comparative Assessment of the SAARC and SCO Charters

No. 15 July 2014 : South Korea-China Relations and the Northeast Asian Strategic

Puzzle

No. 14 March 2014 : Kunming Incident Reveals Political Chasm

No. 13 February 2014: India-South Korea Strategic Partnership: An Assessment

No. 12 July 2013 : Emerging Trends in Chinese Investments in Bangladesh:

Challenges and Opportunities

No. 11 July 2013 : China and the Federalism Question in Nepal

No. 10 June 2013 : The Recent Violence in Xinjiang and China's Ethnic Policy

No. 9 May 2013 : Rising and Shining: The Coming Boom in Indo-Japanese

Economic Relations

No. 8 April 2013 : China's Military Power

No. 7 March 2013 : Self-Immolations, the Tibet Question and the Way Forward

No. 6 August 2012 : China and the Revival of the World Economy

No. 5 May 2012 : The US-China "Strategic Distrust": Perceptions from New Delhi

No. 4 May 2012 : Chinese Reactions to India's Agni-V Test Firing

No. 3 April 2012 : Bo Xilai's Exit: Some Interpretations

No. 2 April 2012 : China, India and the Indian Ocean Region: Need to Move from

Balance of Power to Cooperation

No. 1 November 2011: Postponement of the 15th Special Representative-level Talks:

Possible Causes and Implications

